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ST JOHNS RIVER FERRY COMMISSION
MEETING MINUTES
Monday, November 23, 2015
City Council Conference Room A

4:00 P.M.
In Attendance:  Council Member John Crescimbeni (Chairman), Commissioners  Carl Cannon, Richard Redick, Lindsey Brock, Elaine Brown; Commissioners Marla Buchanan, Larry Williams and Paul Astleford, ex-officio, were excused; Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston;  Assistant Council Auditor Kyle Billy; Mark Fernandez, HMS Global; Tom Goldsbury,  Chief, Building Inspection Division;  Fred Jones, Ken Holton, Jessica Shepler, Bill Mosely, Ivan Rodriguez,  JTA; Jim Gilmore, Josh Cockrell, IGS;  Jim Knight, Florida Department of Transportation; Bill Moseley/ Jackson, Lewis;  Carol Owens, Assistant Chief, Legislative Services; John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
The Chairman called the meeting to order at 4:03 P.M.

The Commissioners voted to approve the minutes for the October 26, 2015 monthly meeting.
There were no updates from the Commissioners.

Mark Fernandez provided an update on the ferry.  He reported that while the ferry was en route to Fort George the previous week, the crew heard a noise that appeared to be coming from one of the four clutches of the ferry’s engine.  Matrix, a local machine shop that HMS uses, was called to investigate.  
Mr. Fernandez, in a brief history, reported that two years ago, Matrix replaced four clutches in the engine.  In the current situation, the Certificate of Inspection required that the ferry’s three other clutches be inspected.  A meeting was scheduled for the following day.  HMS was awaiting a technician’s report.  The U.S. Coast Guard is allowing the ferry to operate until the haul-out.
Commissioner Elaine Brown observed that the overall ferry maintenance was good.  Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston suggested that BAE take a look at the situation.  Mark Fernandez estimates the repair costs to be $15,000.  Tom Goldsbury suggested that we should probably have spare parts in store.

The Commissioners revisited the need for signage to let the public know if the ferry is temporarily out of service.  Both the Chair, Council Member Crescimbeni, and Commissioner Rick Redick, underscored this point.  Mr. Crescimbeni indicated his preference for the JaxPort signs that were previously used.  Mr. Crescimbeni asked Jim Knight if the Florida Department of Transportation could help with signs.  Mr. Knight said that he would check.
The Chair announced that there would be no update on grants for the ferry, as Lisa King was unable to attend the meeting; she had indicated that there was nothing new to report.

In the Marine Operations Report, Mark Fernandez reported that October was uneventful.  Ridership in October was close to what it was the previous year.  Revenue was down due, in part, the free ridership offered for Ferry Fest.

Next on the agenda was a presentation by Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston on the Definition of Capital Expenses with regard to the ferry, a subject matter that had been broached and discussed previously when the Ferry Commission had met jointly with officials of the Jacksonville Transportation Authority.

Ms. Johnston reported that as a follow-up to the joint meeting, a meeting had been held with JTA, the Council Auditor’s Office and Finance Department staff to discuss how to define capital expenses.  Bill Moseley had volunteered to put some language together and e-mail suggestions to participants.  It was suggested that it was now time for the decision makers (Mr. Nathan Ford et al) to meet.
Jessica Shepler, JTA’s Governmental Affairs Director, recommended that the panel wait until it received input from the Administration.  Jim Gilmore reported that Finance Director Mike Weinstein and other Administration officials participated in the meeting and that some of Mr. Weinstein’s language was incorporated in crafting the capital expenses concept.

Ms. Johnston suggested that the next step should be a December meeting to decide in what direction we are going.  Commissioner Elaine Brown agreed; the sooner the better.  The December meeting would decide on a precise definition of terms.
Commissioner Redick inquired if the Transition Committee had had a discussion on finances at its regularly scheduled meetings.  Bill Moseley suggested that Commissioner Redick attend the meeting scheduled for Wednesday when Henry Li, JTA’s Chief Financial Officer would be discussing JTA’s budget; that budget analysis would reference the ferry.  Mr. Moseley said that other Ferry Commissioners would be welcomed at the meeting, as well.  Mr. Redick indicated that when he attends the meeting, he is looking forward to seeing numbers.  Mr. Moseley suggested that CFO Li make a presentation at the next Ferry Commission meeting.
Paige Johnston reported that Council Member Al Ferraro, in whose Council District the ferry is located, had raised the issue of the pavilion’s use on the Fort George side.  Council Member Ferraro had received numerous calls from constituents inquiring about the use of the pavilion for events.  Mark Fernandez said that he had no problems with people using the pavilion for events provided that they cleaned up any mess.  Mr. Fernandez felt that a policy for use of the pavilion was needed that addressed maintenance, liability and reservations issues.  

JTA’s Fred Jones felt that a lack of rest room facilities at the pavilion was a huge liability; to install facilities required the building’s rehabilitation.

Commissioner Brown was supportive of the pavilion being available for events provided that a policy was in place.  The Chair, Council Member Crescimbeni, said that he would apprise the Parks & Recreation Department and see if that department could be involved. Bob Moseley said that JTA should be involved, as well.
Paige Johnston next apprised the Commission on Submerged Land Permitting/Title Matters.

Ms. Johnston reported that she had been contacted by the JTA’s Richard Clark about a Department of Environmental Protection permit.  The City needs a submerged land lease for the slip walls on the Mayport side of the project.  Fred Jones and Richard Clark are working on a submerged land lease.  The question as to who had title to the submerged property surfaced.  It appears that John Daniels was granted the deed by the State and acquired title to the property in the 1930s.  The question is who, now, has title to the property.  Commissioner Lindsey Brock suggested that a title search be undertaken; the information should be recorded.
Ms. Johnston reported that she had consulted with the Office of General Counsel’s title search expert on titles for three Mayport parcels and one Ft. George parcel.  

The costs for title searches for the three Mayport parcels and one Ft. George parcel were estimated to be between $350.00 and $500.00.  A title company would know the actual, precise costs.  The Chair asked Assistant Council Auditor Kyle Billy if there were any funds left over from last year’s budget for a title search.  Mr. Billy said that there are some funds in fund balance.

The Chair indicated that he would raise the title search cost issue with Attorney Bill Jeter.

Commissioner Brock made the motion, with Commissioner Redick seconding, to authorize Paige Johnston to engage professional service for a title search.  The Commission voted to approve the motion.

Though the next regularly scheduled meeting of the Commission is set for January 25, 2016, the Chair announced that he might call a special meeting for December 14th if he felt that there was sufficient need for a meeting.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 5:09 P.M.
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